
Oklahoma Historical Society 
Minutes of the Quarterly Board Meeting

Wednesday, October 25, 2017

Call to Order
The regular quarterly meeting of the Board of Directors of the Oklahoma Historical 

Society was called to order by the president, Jack Baker, at 1:30 p.m., on Wednesday, 
October 25, 2017, in the Dr. LeRoy H. Fischer Boardroom, 800 Nazih Zuhdi Drive, Okla-
homa City, Oklahoma.

Pledge of Allegiance 

Roll Call
Board members present: Jack Baker, Sherry Beasley, Teresa Black Bradway, John 

Cary, Cheryl Evans, Deena Fisher, Billie Fogarty, Karen Keith, Dan Lawrence, Patricia 
Loughlin, Sherry Muchmore, Shirley Nero, William Settle, Donna Sharpe, Kenny Siv-
ard, Lewis Stiles, Charles Tate, Barbara Thompson, and Jim Waldo.

Board members excused: Bill Corbett, Frederick Drummond, George Henderson, 
Leonard Logan, Guy Logsdon, and Sandra Olson.

Emeritus members present: Thalia Eddleman and Emmy Stidham.

Presentation of Service Pin
A service pin was presented to Dr. Bob Blackburn in recognition of forty years of 

service to the State of Oklahoma. 

Echoes of History
Dr. Blackburn read from the minutes of a meeting held in 1968 where it was decided 

that the Oklahoma Memorial Association, then a committee of the OHS, would split 
to become its own organization. The association had plans to create a new building for 
display. The funding never materialized for the new building but they did utilize a dona-
tion of the Hefner Mansion. This split helped the OHS as it allowed a refocusing of the 
mission of the OHS.

Approval of Minutes from July 26, 2017, Meeting
Lewis Stiles moved to approve the minutes of the July 26, 2017, meeting. Seconded 

by Barbara Thompson, the motion carried unanimously. 
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Treasurer’s Report

Shirley Nero reported that the OHS has $2,242,937.61 in cash at the State Trea-
surer’s Office. The OHS has $200,403.05 invested in a Salomon Smith Barney account. 
This was originally a $150,000 investment. The OHS has $145,803.64 invested at Feder-
ated with an original investment of $150,000. However, there are drawdowns of $750 
per month from that account. The OHS has $2,361,151 invested in the Oklahoma City 
Community Foundation Endowment Fund. The total cash and invested funds of the 
OHS amount to $4,950,295.30

Executive Director’s Report
Review of budget projections and expenditures from the first quarter (July 

1 to September 30, 2017). Terry Howard noted that spending in personnel was seeing 
savings due to unfilled positions and voluntary buy-outs done in the past fiscal year. Mr. 
Howard also noted that the sales tax is up $11,473 for the first quarter of the year.

Update on Legislative Special Session and possible scenarios for making 
additional budget cuts. Dr. Blackburn speculated that, while there was gridlock in 
the legislature, he believed an agreement would be made soon. He stated that since the 
OHS does not yet know what will happen with appropriations, the agency is being very 
cautious with funds and keeping positions unfilled. If there are further cuts the plan is 
to divide those cuts evenly between the Oklahoma History Center and the Museums and 
Sites Division.

Update on fundraising efforts and results. Dr. Blackburn explained that with 
the continuation of budget cuts over the past few years, the need for earned revenue and 
fundraising is more important than ever. Preceding this meeting, Dr. Blackburn had 
asked a few divisions to create summaries of the efforts that they have made to increase 
revenue through earned income, grants, and fundraising. Larry O’Dell in Development 
reviewed the OHS fundraising totals for FY17, which included donations in the amount 
of $1,122,779, donations to the endowment fund amounting to $165,510, and member-
ship dues amounting to $283,531. Mr. O’Dell also noted other projects such as the an-
nual giving campaign, grant submissions and tracking, membership strategies, and the 
first fundraising gala that took place in October. Dan Provo spoke regarding programs, 
exhibits, and actions that the History Center has taken to increase revenue. Mr. Provo 
discussed the successful Art of Speed car exhibit that was up for six weeks that saw a 31 
percent increase in attendance. Additionally Mr. Provo discussed educational programs 
that have brought in funds, a new book project that is estimated to bring in $25,000 
in revenue, and grants that were received allowing for the upcoming Welcome Home: 
Oklahomans and the War in Vietnam exhibit. Chad Williams discussed the strides that 
the Research Division has made in earned revenue. One example is the digital archives 
department that has multiple digitization projects going with outside organizations that 
bring in revenue amounting to $14,200 for just this quarter. Kathy Dickson discussed 
trends for the museums and sites at the OHS in terms of revenue generation. She noted 
that museums such as the Pioneer Woman Museum are currently covering all operating 
costs through donations and earned revenue. She also touted the Oklahoma Route 66 
Museum and Cherokee Strip Regional Heritage Center for their ability to raise funds 
and operate self-sufficiently. Ms. Dickson stated that the Museums and Sites Division is 
reaching out to non-OHS operated museums, tribal entities, and organizations to help 
them develop exhibits to create a stream of revenue. Jeff Moore noted that while he is 
still in early stages for revenue generating efforts and fundraising, he is working to cre-
ate a 501(c)(3) support group for OKPOP. Tad Jones updated the board regarding the 
efforts of the Will Rogers Memorial Foundation and an upcoming vision project for the 
Will Rogers Memorial Museums. Mr. Jones noted that this past summer a number of 



children’s programs were held and in response to that a donation was given by an indi-
vidual in the amount of $25,000 to continue supporting similar programs. 

Update on collections activity. Jeff Briley gave an update on collections for the 
museum noting that this quarter the History Center has received nineteen collections 
with 352 artifacts. Mr. Briley also shared with the board that for twenty-seven years as a 
curator, he has been on the lookout for a pair of Blucher boots for the collection that were 
made in Fairfax, Oklahoma. Just recently Marilyn Barton asked him to look through her 
late husband’s items. Daryl Barton was an award-winning news photographer and had 
been a friend to both Mr. Briley and the OHS. In looking through his items Mr. Briley 
came across the nearly new Blucher boots that now sit in the OHS collections. JA Pryse 
of the digital archives department discussed the digitization of archival collections with 
109,000 items scanned or digitized this quarter. Kathy Dickson shared with the board 
that the OHS has received a donation of a portrait of Thomas Edmondson Wilson, a 
settler at Fort Gibson. Following assessment it has been deemed to be a George Catlin 
painting. Jeff Moore discussed collections at OKPOP, noting that work is moving for-
ward with the Leon Russell and Bob Wills Collections through digitization efforts by 
Steve Ripley.  

Consideration of a New Policy Regarding Formal Photography  
Sessions on OHS Historical Properties

Kathy Dickson noted that there had been issues of professional photographers and 
videographers utilizing OHS properties for commercial projects without permission. 
This new policy would require prior approval and a licensing fee of $250 for commercial 
projects and outlines general photography guidelines. 

Kenny Sivard moved to approve the photography policy. Seconded by Dan Lawrence, 
the motion carried unanimously.

Consideration of a New Policy Regarding the Display of 
Confederate Flags on OHS Historical Properties

Kenny Sivard moved to approve the proposed policy regarding the display of the Con-
federate flag on OHS historical properties, with the striking of the language stating that 
there was no documented evidence of the battle flag being carried in Indian Territory, as 
documented evidence has since been found. Seconded by Karen Keith, the motion carried 
unanimously.

Consideration of Converting the Cherokee Strip 
Museum in Perry to Affiliate Status

Kathy Dickson stated that the current director at the Cherokee Strip Museum will 
soon be taking over at the Pioneer Woman Museum in Ponca City. Moving the museum 
to affiliate status would allow for the OHS to have more flexibility and operate on a 
contract basis.

Deena Fisher moved to approve the Cherokee Strip Museum becoming an OHS affili-
ate. Seconded by Barbara Thompson, the motion carried unanimously.

Consideration of President Baker’s Appointment of Three OHS 
Board Members to the Will Rogers Memorial Foundation

President Baker noted that the Will Rogers Memorial Foundation recently changed 
its bylaws and will add three members of the Oklahoma Historical Society board to their 
board. President Baker asked to appoint Karen Keith, John Cary, and Jack Baker.  

Jim Waldo moved to approve the appointments made by President Baker. Seconded 
by Deena Fisher, the motion carried unanimously. 
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New Business

There was no new business.

Adjournment
Shirley Nero moved to adjourn the quarterly meeting. Seconded by Donna Sharpe, 

the motion carried unanimously. There being no further business, President Baker de-
clared the meeting adjourned at 3:40 p.m.

BOB L. BLACKBURN, Executive Director                             JACK D. BAKER, President



New Members, October–November–December 2017
*Indicates renewed memberships at a higher level

Business Benefactor
Factor 110, Oklahoma City

Director’s Circle
Steve Coleman, Oklahoma City
*Tim and Nancy Leonard, 

Oklahoma City
*Kent and Susan Pinson, Edmond

Fellow
*Mickey and Debbie Clagg, Norman
*Robert and Nancy Ellis, Oklahoma City
Thomas and Lisa Price, Westminster, CO

Associate
*Doyle Argo, Norman
*Marti Dermer, Stillwater
*Patti Loughlin, Stillwater
*Joseph Ward, Norman

Friend
Calvin and Linda Anthony, Stillwater
*Lou Antonio, Burbank, CA
*W. David Baird, Malibu, CA
*Caroline Barrow, Yukon
Karen Berry, Blanchard
*Billy Burrow and Johnny Burrow, 

Oklahoma City
*Cheryl Cohenour, Tulsa
*Glenn and Veronica Cox, Bartlesville
*Billy and Mary Crynes, Norman
Kathy Doss, Tulsa
Bruce and Jo Ewing, Oklahoma City
*Pat Garrett, Bixby
Timothy and Linda Larason, 

Oklahoma City
Michelle McCargish, Oklahoma City
*Charles and Paula Ming,

Oklahoma City
Kevin O’Halloran, Cordell
*William Paul, Oklahoma City
Gus Pekara, Oklahoma City
Tien Quan and Deborah Smith-Quan, 

Oklahoma City
*Dale and Phyllis Regier, Yukon
*Roberta Roads, Edmond
Bob and Denise Rock, Bixby
*Linda Ryan, Fort Gibson

*Kenneth and Lois Stern, Tulsa
Lee B. Thompson, Enid
*William and Joy Tomlinson, 

Midwest City
*Ben and Bonnie Walkingstick, Chandler
*Terry Ware, Norman
*Chuck and Renate Wiggin, 

Oklahoma City
*Stuart and Debra Wittenbach, Bixby
D. C. Bass and Sons Construction 

Company, Enid
Friends of 1893 Land Run, Nardin

Family
Kaye Adams, Oklahoma City
Chris and Jennifer Alghojeh, 

Oklahoma City
Jeff Bailey, Collinsville
Charlie and Kitty Beavers, Duncan
*Irene Belyeu, Shawnee
*William Berry, Sapulpa
Robert Birdwell, Warr Acres
Charles Blackburn, Oklahoma City
Charles and Carol Blackwood, 

Oklahoma City
Perry and Yuko Burkhart, El Reno
Toni Carpenter, Stillwater
Amy and David Casson, Moore
Tony and Kelli Casteel, Broken Arrow
Kelly and Cindy Chancellor, Shawnee
Ed and Ra Donna Chapman, 

Oklahoma City
Kristine Clodfelter and Vicki Neivins, 

Newcastle
Stefanie Colbert-Bruner, Palmer, AK
Timothy and Sandra Coppin, Muskogee
Valerie Couch, Oklahoma City
Gary and Wilma Crawley, Savanna
Dina Deupree and Robert R. White, 

Oklahoma City
Elizabeth Duff, Edmond
Leah Duvall, Oklahoma City
Crystal Early and Melody Patterson, 

Harrah
Ron and Mari Eaton, Chickasha
*Dennis Eller, Lakewood, WA
Kraettli and Kay Epperson, 

Oklahoma City
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*Carolyn Leonard, Oklahoma City
Vickie Logan, Coyle
Tom Lucas, Woodward
Joyce Lyons, Pawhuska
Billy Mallory, Seminole
Wayne and Stephanie McGee, 

Oklahoma City
Jon M. McGrath, Tulsa
Oresa McKnight and Marcus McKnight, 

Marland
Jim and Glenda Meek, Okmulgee
David Millerand Carrie Markham, 

Lawton
Rodd and Dona Moesel, Oklahoma City
Craig and Ruth Moore, Oklahoma City
Mr. and Mrs. Jeff Odom, Edmond
Sherry Oliver, Moore
Tim Pickens, Oklahoma City
James Posey, Tulsa
*Harold and Lois Powell, Temple
Chris and Roxana Pribil, Edmond
Helen Price, Oklahoma City
Fred and Louise Radley, Oklahoma City
Patsy Rieger and Jane Anne Mahoney, 

Oklahoma City
*Cecil and Eunice Robinson, Yukon
Mary Schubert and Kandy Wyatt, 

Oklahoma City
Corianne Seewald and Angela Homan, 

Yukon
Chris and Misty Sexton, Newcastle
Becky Sigler and Dave McLish, Moore
*Jennifer Sigler and Carolyn Sigler, 

Medford, OR
Betty Jane and Perry Singleton, 

Oklahoma City
Kristin Smith and Kraettli L. Epperson, 

Edmond
Larry Smith and Ken Reimer, 

Oklahoma City
Alisa Snead, Yukon
Mark and Jenette Spencer, Edmond
Eva Strange and Michelle Mosley, 

Midwest City
Lance and Holly Stricker, Mustang
Kevin and Sharon Suitor, Collinsville
Trevor and Beth Toivonen, Yukon
Monte and Danielle Tucker, Sweetwater
Erika Unruh and Thomas Clubb, 

Edmond
Kyle and Amy Upchurch, Warr Acres

Charles and Lauren Finocchiaro, 
Norman

Mike Ford, Oklahoma City
Steve and Carla Frelke, Blanchard
Mike and Elaine Frizzell, Bethany
James and Candy Fuser, Afton
Cole and Caroline Gallaway, Tulsa
Dale and Emmalyn German, Bethany
Jaimee Gingrich, Choctaw
Charles and Janice Goforth, 

Oklahoma City
Barbara Greenwood, Oklahoma City
Karen Gregory, Oklahoma City
John and Janice Grundmann, Shawnee
*Steven Guerrero Jr., Norman
Roger Hair, Norman
Patricia Hall, Oklahoma City
Jennifer Hamett and Tom Hamilton, 

Newcastle
Philip Hampton and Kaytlin Watson, 

Moore
Mr. and Mrs. Jay Hannah, Norman
Dave Hansen, Edmond
J. D. Trout Harwood, Oklahoma City
Joyce Hatchett, Tulsa
Garnett and Marsha Haubelt,

Oklahoma City
Mark Heath, Oklahoma City
Darrin Hobaugh, Midwest City
Christine Holiday, McAlester
*Kay Holladay, Norman
Brent and Jenny Howard, Altus
Leonard and Gail Howard, Edmond
Rick and Leann Hufnagel, Edmond
Jack and Lee Ann Hunter, 

Oklahoma City
Roger and Janet Jamison, Broken Arrow
Alan and Alyson Jett, Laverne
*David Johnson, Tulsa
Marcia Johnson, Edmond
Gail Johnston, Oklahoma City
Phil Judkins, Tulsa
Matt and Renee Kendall, Blanchard
Jimmy and Margaret Kinder, Walters
Audra King, Oklahoma City
Sarah King, Weatherford
Dr. and Mrs. Lawrence Kirk, 

Oklahoma City
Keith and Marlene Kisling, Burlington
David Ledbetter and Melody Main, 

Oklahoma City
Tamara Lemke, Norman



David and Maribeth VonTungeln, 
Calumet

Marc and Cindi Walls, Oklahoma City
Nick and Brooke Waters, Stratford
Stephen and Kerry Weaver, El Reno
Jimmy Widdifield and Matt Kesser, 

Bethany
*William M. Wiles, Tulsa
Thomas Woodward, Edmond
Kelly Work, Oklahoma City
Jana Wright, Moore
*Richard Wuerflein, Hunter
Blake and Melissa Young, Ponca City
*Stan Young, Tulsa
Ava Zrenda, Oklahoma City

Individual
Raven Abney, Moore
Walter Allard, Altus
Ronny Anderson, Chickasha
Stephanie Anderson, Owasso
Cesar Arias, Fort Gibson
Anita Arnold, Oklahoma City
Anderson Baker, Weatherford
Jan Barrick, Oklahoma City
Sergio Barrientos, Pauls Valley
Barbara Battiest, Broken Bow
Andrew Bender, Arlington, VA
Cherry Bennett, Konawa
Michael Brown, Lawton
Robert Brutsche, Edmond
Jonathan Bryant, Sand Springs
Tommy Bunn, Broken Bow
Teresa Cales, Edmond
Al Carlozzi, Tulsa
Benjamin Chavez, Cushing
Angela Clark, Broken Arrow
Charles Clawson, Spavinaw
Jerry Clayton, McAlester
Brandon Coltharp, Pawnee
Bryan Crowder, Anadarko
Nancy Davies, Enid
Richard Dickerson, McQueeney, TX
Lee Doolen, McLoud
Angela Dormiani, Edmond
Venetta Douglas, Muskogee
Tre Emerson, Wilson
Asha Erickson, Ada
Itzayanni Galvan, Tulsa
Tami Gardner, Pauls Valley
Carla Goble, Norman
Amy Green, Jenks

Todd Hack, Woodward
Laura Halligan, Tulsa
Derek Hauf, Tulsa
Carol Haynes, McLoud
Sharla Hildner, Fletcher
Wanda Huckaby, Ardmore
Fredie Huffman, Fort Gibson
Gerald Irvin, Stillwater
Kevin Jantz, Burlington
Melvin Johnson, Salt Lake City, UT
Manley Jordan, Owasso
William Kaiser, Edmond
Jacob Kamolz, Woodward
Michaela Keeton, Stillwater
Edward King, Stonewall
Paul Kramp, Fort Cobb
Adam Krejci, Edmond
Breann Kribie, Woodward
Hattie Kurin, Sapulpa
Amy Lecrone, Wright City
James Mabrey, Sharon
Jerel McCullar, Roff
Karen McPherson, Williamsburg, VA
Charles Mitchell, Ada
Taylor Moore, Davis
Mike Ogle, Chouteau
Chris Owen, Tahlequah
Teresa Piazza, Wayne
Zachary Pierce, Marlow
William Polk, Marlow
Michael Proctor, Madill
Benjamin Ralston, Park Hill
Duane Rea, Corn
Priscilla Richter, McAlester
Arelia Rocker, Del City
Scott Ryerse, Sallisaw
Kathleen Shea, Lawrence, KS
Shane Smith, Yukon
Sean Stidham, Wilburton
Dorwin Stinnett, Tulsa
Judith Van Meter, Moore
Randall Wallace, Yukon
Sherman Warrior, Marland
Jack Weddle, Warrenton, VA
Elizabeth White, Mangum
Cody Williams, Kendrick
Lynden Wilson, Sulphur
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Paul W. Eichling, Porum, November 1, 1965
Ada Public Library, Ada, October 1, 1972
Brigham Young University—Harold B. Lee Library, Provo, UT, 

October 1, 1972
Dartmouth College, Hanover, NH, October 1, 1972
Iowa State University, Ames, IA, October 1, 1972
Miami University Library, Oxford, OH, October 1, 1972
Midwest City Library, Midwest City, October 1, 1972
State University of New York at Albany, Albany, NY, October 1, 1972
University of Tennessee Library, Knoxville, TN, October 1, 1972
University of Texas—Arlington, Arlington, TX, October 1, 1972
University of Texas at El Paso, El Paso, TX, October 1, 1972
Fort Hays State University, Hays, KS, November 1, 1972
Kansas State University Library, Manhattan, KS, November 1, 1972
Texas A&M University, College Station, TX, November 1, 1972
Tutt Library, Colorado Springs, CO, November 1, 1972
Emory University, Atlanta, GA, December 1, 1972
Northern Illinois University, Dekalb, IL, December 1, 1972
Western Kentucky University, Bowling Green, KY, December 1, 1972
Muskogee Public Library, Muskogee, September 1, 1973
Virginia Jimenez, Oklahoma City, November 1, 1973
Arthur W. Salisbury, Tulsa, November 1, 1973
University of Central Oklahoma Acquisitions, Edmond, December 9, 1973
C. E. Trousdale, Cleveland, November 14, 1974
Timothy and Linda Larason, Oklahoma City, December 1, 1974
University of Chicago, Chicago, IL, December 1, 1974
University of Maryland Libraries, College Park, MD, December 1, 1974
Western Oklahoma State College, Altus, December 1, 1974
Eufaula Memorial Library, Eufaula, March 1, 1975
Western Carolina University, Cullowhee, NC, May 1, 1975
Louise Lazalier, Norman, June 1, 1975
Ward and Edna McCurtain, Beaumont, TX, June 1, 1975
Arkansas State University—D. B. Ellis Library, Jonesboro, AR, 

January 1, 1976
Marjorie Breidenbach, Broken Arrow, December 1, 1976
Old Greer County Museum, Mangum, June 1, 1977
Darlene J. Shawn, Norman, September 1, 1977
Eugene Earsom, Oklahoma City, November 1, 1977

Twenty-Year Members,  
October–November–December 2017

Listed below, with the date they joined the OHS, are people and 
organizations that, when they renewed their memberships in October, 
November, and December, have been members twenty or more years. 
Their long-term loyalty is most sincerely appreciated!



Mary A. Blochowiak, Edmond, June 3, 1978
Southern Nazarene University Library, Bethany, March 1, 1979
Carolyn Hanneman, Norman, August 1, 1979
Kenneth and Lois Stern, Tulsa, September 1, 1979
Bill and Mariam Corbett, Vinita, June 8, 1980
Dale and Phyllis Regier, Yukon, September 1, 1980
University of Central Florida, Orlando, FL, January 1, 1981
Darrel and Lani Walker, Konawa, October 1, 1981
California State University—Chico, Chico, CA, December 1, 1981
Dallas Public Library, Dallas, TX, December 1, 1981
University of Nebraska—Omaha, Omaha, NE, December 1, 1981
Murray State College Library, Tishomingo, February 1, 1982
Laquitta H. Ladner, Burneyville, April 1, 1982
University of California—Davis, Davis, CA, June 22, 1982
Stanford University, Stanford, CA, November 2, 1982
Southwestern Oklahoma State University Library, Weatherford, 

December 1, 1982
University of Toronto, Toronto, Ontario, Canada, January 1, 1984
Denver Public Library, Denver, CO, February 1, 1984
Stephen E. Schuster, Stafford, TX, September 1, 1984
John Vaughn Library No. 1—Northeastern Oklahoma State University, 

Tahlequah, December 1, 1984
John Vaughn Library No. 2—Northeastern Oklahoma State University, 

Tahlequah, December 1, 1984
John Vaughn Library No. 3—Northeastern Oklahoma State University, 

Tahlequah, December 1, 1984
Rose State College Library, Midwest City, December 1, 1984
Tahlequah Public Library, Tahlequah, December 1, 1984
University of Texas—Austin, Austin, TX, December 1, 1984
L. Ernestine Maphet, Gate, October 1, 1985
Arizona State University, Mesa, AZ, December 1, 1985
Metro Campus Library—Tulsa Community College, Tulsa, December 1, 1985
Vere Harmsworth Library—University of Oxford, Oxford, United Kingdom, 

December 9, 1985
California State University—Sacramento, Sacramento, CA, January 1, 1986
Oklahoma Baptist University, Shawnee, January 1, 1986
Oklahoma City Community College, Oklahoma City, January 1, 1986
Purdue University Library, West Lafayette, IN, January 1, 1986
Robert Streets, Bethany, August 1, 1986
Atoka County Historical Society, Atoka, August 21, 1986
Stephen H. Parker, Oklahoma City, September 22, 1986
Steve and Susan Kline, Fort Worth, TX, September 24, 1986
Eastern Oklahoma State College, Wilburton, October 6, 1986
John and Marsha Greiner, Oklahoma City, October 10, 1986
Pushmataha County Historical Society and Museum, Antlers, 

October 15, 1986
Bob D. Hammons, Sallisaw, October 20, 1986
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Jerry Koelsch, Locust Grove, October 20, 1986
Alva Public Library, Alva, October 24, 1986
E. Vann Greer, Oklahoma City, October 27, 1986
John L. Lillibridge, Gaithersburg, MD, October 30, 1986
Nancy Davies, Enid, October 31, 1986
Sondra Morrison, Oklahoma City, November 4, 1986
Henry Spinler, Winthrop, MN, November 4, 1986
David Huff, Killeen, TX, November 5, 1986
David K. Petty, Guymon, November 10, 1986
Ruth Schreiner, Duncan, November 13, 1986
David Lee, Centennial, CO, November 17, 1986
Mary McCormick, Seminole, November 20, 1986
Becky Meyer and Julia Hunt, Norman, November 24, 1986
Joyce Varner, Tahlequah, November 25, 1986
K. A. Klopfenstein, Fort Smith, AR, December 9, 1986
Fred and Kellie Harlan, Okmulgee, December 15, 1986
Geraldine C. Gesell, Knoxville, TN, January 8, 1987
University of Georgia Library, Athens, GA, January 28, 1987
Baylor Library, Waco, TX, May 7, 1987
Texas Christian University, Fort Worth, TX, May 7, 1987
Ed and Teresa Bradway, Clayton, October 6, 1987
Steven and Dena Wagner, Trinidad, CO, October 26, 1987
Dennis and Carol Steichen, Perry, November 5, 1987
Northeastern Oklahoma A&M College Library, Miami, January 19, 1988
John Mabrey, Tulsa, May 24, 1988
Robert L. Huckaby, Oklahoma City, September 2, 1988
Robert and Mary Haught, Reva, VA, September 13, 1988
Checotah Landmark Preservation Society, Checotah, October 17, 1988
Luann Sewell Waters, Wynnewood, October 27, 1988
George and Joanne Orr, Oklahoma City, November 9, 1988
San Antonio Public Library, San Antonio, TX, November 14, 1988
Norman Public Library, Norman, December 6, 1988
Shawnee Public Library, Shawnee, December 6, 1988
Tim and Nancy Leonard, Oklahoma City, December 14, 1988
Donald and Grace Boulton, Oklahoma City, December 15, 1988
Southern Methodist University, Dallas, TX, February 9, 1989
Gary and Lindey McDaniel, Bixby, August 8, 1989
Peter Winn and Gail Deaton, Edmond, August 15, 1989
Kenneth and Joanne Parrott, Stillwater, September 20, 1989
Gary W. Gallagher, Edmond, October 27, 1989
Jean Phillips and Jan Miller, El Reno, January 4, 1990
Bob and Chimene Burke, Oklahoma City, February 27, 1990
Susan Oliver, Tulsa, May 11, 1990
Spencer Historical Society, Spencer, September 28, 1990
Richard Lowitt, Concord, MA, October 15, 1990
Plains Indians and Pioneers Museum, Woodward, October 31, 1990
J. H. Burpo, Lawton, November 14, 1990



Monty Williams, Enid, November 14, 1990
Vernon and Lavoinne Stricker, Woodward, November 27, 1990
Choctaw Library, Choctaw, December 1, 1990
Dennis Peterson, Spiro, March 12, 1991
Missouri State University, Springfield, MO, November 23, 1991
Wendell and Rebecca Morton, Stillwater, December 13, 1991
Sharon Peck, Watts, December 31, 1991
National Route 66 Museum and Old Town Complex, Elk City, July 20, 1992
David F. Moore, Columbia, MO, September 2, 1992
Billy F. Burke, Bakersfield, CA, October 15, 1992
Emma Rose Moore, Cordell, November 19, 1992
Chester Grimm, Tahlequah, January 8, 1993
St. Gregory’s University Library, Shawnee, February 23, 1993
John R. Rodenburg, Springfield, IL, August 26, 1993
Charles and Linda Zeeck, Oklahoma City, October 18, 1993
Gilbert Carlton, Denver, CO, November 2, 1993
Boise State University Library, Boise, ID, June 3, 1994
Mary Pat Broussard, Baton Rouge, LA, July 11, 1994
Bill Sanders, Culpeper, VA, August 5, 1994
Everett and Judy Cutter, Douglas, September 2, 1994
Stanley Domosh, Waterville, NY, October 3, 1994
Richard and Gail Hamill, Oklahoma City, October 25, 1994
Charles and Phyllis Sandmann, Oklahoma City, December 19, 1994
Haskell Indian Nation University Library, Lawrence, KS, February 28, 1995
Texas Tech University, Lubbock, TX, July 28, 1995
Pat and Melanie Hall, Norman, August 5, 1995
Don Garrison, Calera, October 10, 1995
Billy Rice, Ada, October 10, 1995
Jimmy A. Frazier, Philadelphia, PA, October 20, 1995
Eleanor Smith, Carmel, IN, November 3, 1995
Ronald and Belva Yoxsimer, Oklahoma City, November 4, 1995
GH2 Architects, LLC, Tulsa, November 20, 1995
Bethany Library, Bethany, November 28, 1995
Terry and Vickie Ragsdale, Ada, December 13, 1995
Oklahoma State University, Stillwater, December 13, 1995
Charles and Carol Blackwood, Oklahoma City, February 15, 1996
Marti Dermer, Stillwater, June 28, 1996
Patti Loughlin, Stillwater, August 27, 1996
Lee and Marva Briix, Oklahoma City, October 29, 1996
Stewart Ryan, Norman, November 14, 1996
Orvil and Freddie Sexton, Porum, November 19, 1996
UTPB J. Conrad Dunagan Library, Odessa, TX, November 26, 1996
Harvey S. Mercer, Oklahoma City, November 27, 1996
Bill Boulton III, Austin, TX, December 9, 1996
David and Sarah Evans, Edmond, December 9, 1996
John and Cynthia Merwin, Chatham, NJ, December 9, 1996
Gene Cusick, Vinita, December 11, 1996
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Full text of Volumes 1–40 and tables of contents for Volumes 41–80 
of The Chronicles of Oklahoma are available free of charge online in a 
searchable database at digital.library.okstate.edu. The tables of con-
tents for Volumes 81–95 can be found online at www.okhistory.org/
publications.

Marty Pennington, Ada, September 30, 1997
Linda Ryan, Fort Gibson, October 4, 1997
Lee Dean Ardell, Houston, TX, October 23, 1997
Sabra Tate, McAlester, November 17, 1997
Hulbert Community Library, Hulbert, November 17, 1997
Donnie and Shirley Nero, Clearview, November 18, 1997
Kurte and Reba Hudson, Oklahoma City, December 5, 1997
Carolyn McCoy, Oklahoma City, December 5, 1997
William B. French, Weatherford, December 10, 1997
University of Central Oklahoma Library, Edmond, December 12, 1997


